## The potent triarylethylene pharmacophore

## Suprabhat Ray\* and Sangita

Division of Medicinal Chemistry, Central Drug Research Institute, Lucknow-226 001 (UP) India. \*Correspondence: suprabhatray@yahoo.co.in.

#### **CONTENTS**

Abstract	185
Introduction	185
Historical developments	185
Development of molecules containing the	
triarylethylene pharmacophore	186
Modified triarylethylenes	192
Mechanism of action of triarylethylenes	194
Drugs emerging from the triarylethylene	
pharmacophore or its modified variants	194
Conclusions	196
Note	197
Acknowledgements	198
References	199

#### **Abstract**

The triarylethylene (TAE) framework, a structural variant of the frank estrogen diethyl stilbestrol, forms the backbone of a number of nonsteroidal estrogen agonists as well as antagonists. Compounds with the TAE pharmacophore have been reported with promising biological activity in estrogen-dependent disorders such as breast cancer, osteoporosis, CNS/CVS and in fertility regulation. The structure-activity relationships of such compounds have delineated the structural requirement for estrogen agonist and antagonist activities. The use of such compounds for a particular area depends upon the ratio of these two activities. Some of the compounds have been found to be tissue-selective and are referred to as selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs). A large number of compounds possessing TAE residue in an acyclic, cyclic or as a modified TAE have been investigated, leading to the development of drugs such as clomiphene for fertility induction, centchroman as a contraceptive, tamoxifen and the related derivative tormifene for breast cancer, raloxifene for osteoporosis and many more candidate drugs. This review discusses the potential of the triarylethylene pharmacophore in the development of drugs for estrogendependent conditions.

#### Introduction

The triarylethylene (TAE) pharmacophore present in the form of acyclic and cyclic molecular structures provides a class of compounds associated with various types of biological activities. Their effectiveness in areas such as fertility regulation, breast cancer, osteoporosis, CNS and cardiovascular disorders, lipid disorders, etc., is basically due to their action as estrogen agonists or antagonists. Some of the compounds elicit tissue-selective effects and are termed selective estrogen receptor modulators (SERMs). Such compounds show promise in tissue-oriented estrogen replacement therapy (ERT). However, only a few of these agents have entered the clinic so far. The present review highlights the potential of the TAE pharmacophore present in various molecular frameworks, with special reference to its use in fertility regulation, breast cancer and osteoporosis. Only compounds which exhibit promising biological activity are discussed here.

## **Historical developments**

The introduction of the TAEs as a class of estrogens was an outcome of molecular modification of the diethylstilbestrol (DES) (1), identified as a potent estrogen by Dodds *et al.* (1, 2) in 1938. The replacement of an ethyl group in DES by an aryl in triarylethylene 2 produced compounds with some selectivity in estrogen action. Compared to the endogenous estrogen estradiol (3), TAEs possessed oral activity and more prolonged biological effects. A detailed study of structure-activity relation-

$$H_3C$$
 $CH_3$ 
 $H_3C$ 
 $(2)$ 

ships (SAR) of TAE derivatives can be found in a review by Grundy (3).

## Development of molecules containing the triarylethylene pharmacophore

Acyclic molecules containing the triarylethylene pharmacophore

The TAE molecules did not find much use as estrogens. However, their estrogenic profile compared to estradiol or DES raised the possibility that molecules could be designed with a somewhat selective estrogenic response, referred to as atypical estrogens.

The most significant milestone in the development of TAEs was the finding that when an appropriate tertiary aminoalkoxy group was introduced at an appropriate position on a phenyl residue, the molecule presented an estrogen-antagonist effect. Initially, the use of such compounds was aimed at developing fertility-regulating agents. Later on, the interest tilted more towards the development of anticancer agents, as well as other estrogen-dependent areas, as discussed later. The first antiestrogenic TAE, MER-25 (4) (4), was found to antagonize the effects of estrogens when administered concurrently and possessed a weak estrogenic profile. It inhibited fertilization when given to female rats (5, 6). This observation opened up the possibility of the use of estrogen antagonists as fertility-regulating agents. However, in preliminary clinical trials, MER-25 showed poor efficacy and had toxic effects, leading to discontinuation of the trials (7).

A number of tertiary aminoalkoxy derivatives of triphenylethylenes, -ethanes and -ethanols synthesized subsequently during this period (8) showed antiestrogenic, antiinflammatory and cholesterol-lowering activi-

ties. Antifertility activity was also observed in MRL-37 (5) (9). A compound of particular interest was clomiphene (MRL-41, 6) (10). It showed antigonadotropic, estrogenic and antiestrogenic properties in rats (11) and was effective in blocking the action of endogenous and exogenous steroidal and nonsteroidal estrogens in rats, mice, rabbits and monkeys (12). However, when administered in women, it was found to aid in the induction of ovulation. The trans-isomer of clomiphene, enclomiphene, is predominantly antiestrogenic, while the cis-isomer, zuclomiphene, is estrogenic. It was found to prevent bone mineral loss in ovariectomized rats (13, 14) without any adverse uterine or pituitary consequences. Long-term administration to ovariectomized rats prevented osteoporosis and maintained cortical bone thickness and total body calcium (15). The clinical use of clomiphene is discussed in a later section of this review. MER-25, MRL-37 and MRL-41 all elicited antifertility activity in rats (5, 6).

The nitroethylene derivative CN-55945-27 (7) (16) was found to be antizygotic. It prevented pregnancy in mice (50 mg/kg), rats (25 mg/kg) and dogs (250-500 mg/kg) when fed continuously in the diet. It showed weak uterotrophic, antiestrogenic and antideciduogenic activities. It stimulated primary luteinizing hormone (LH) secretion but had no effect on follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) release. Its antiimplantation effect is possibly due to its antiestrogenic and/or luteolytic action via LH stimulation (17).

The most studied triarylethylene derivative is tamoxifen (8) (18-20), a *Z*-isomer with potent estrogen-antagonist, weak estrogenic and mildly antigonadotropic activity. However, its *E*-isomer (9) was a potent estrogen in rat and mouse models, antigonadotropic and prevented implantation when administered on days 1-4 of pregnancy at doses inducing vaginal cornification.

Tamoxifen caused bone resorption in birds and prevented further development of medullary bone in estrogen-treated capons, inhibiting osteoblastic function and inducing osteoclastic resorption (21). However, in young adult rats, tamoxifen acts as a potent inhibitor of bone resorption and prevents the increase in osteoclast number and resorbing surface area (22). In ovariectomized mice, it acts like a true estrogen, prevents bone loss and also any decrease in bone density or calcium and the phosphorus content of femur (23).

Tamoxifen is the first estrogen agonist/antagonist identified to inhibit bone loss in postmenopausal women with breast cancer (24, 25) and in the ovariectomized rat model (26, 27). In clinical trials in postmenopausal women with breast cancer, tamoxifen, alone or in combination with prednisolone, prevented bone loss, particularly in steroid-treated patients (28).

The mechanism of action of tamoxifen in bone metabolism may involve a direct interaction with estrogen receptors (ER) present in the bone cells (29-32). Tamoxifen has also been shown to lower cholesterol in ovariectomized and intact rats (33). The use of tamoxifen in breast cancer is discussed in a later section.

In order to improve upon the pharmacological profile of tamoxifen, its molecular modification was attempted, resulting in the development of newer TAE derivatives possessing different estrogen-agonist/antagonist profiles (34), including pure estrogen antagonists (35). Some of the derivatives of tamoxifen which have been identified for drug development are described below.

#### 1. Droloxifene

Droloxifene (10), a 3-hydroxyphenyl derivative of tamoxifen, was synthesized by Schickaneder et al. (36). It binds to ER with 10-60-fold higher affinity than tamoxifen and showed much lower intrinsic estrogenicity as compared to tamoxifen in rat uterus. Its estrogenicity is about 3.3% of that of estradiol. In in vitro studies, droloxifene showed a greater antiestrogenic effect on the proliferation of ER-positive breast cancer cells (MCF7 and ZR-75) (37-39). In vivo studies displayed increased growth-inhibitory activity of droloxifene in different tumors of animal (R 3230Ac and 13762) and human origin (T61). It was found to be less toxic than tamoxifen and did not show any carcinogenic or mutagenic effects in in vivo and in vitro studies. In a phase II trial in 268 postmenopausal patients with metastatic breast cancer, droloxifene at doses of 20, 40 or 100 mg/day produced response rates of 30%, 47% and 44%, respectively, with mild toxicity (40). Similar results were reported in other multicenter, double-blind, randomized trials in patients with advanced breast cancer (41, 42).

Droloxifene effectively prevents bone loss and lowers total serum cholesterol without causing uterine hypertrophy in both growing and aged ovariectomized rats (43), and it was reported to be effective in the treatment of endometriosis and uterine fibroid disease (44). However, clinical trials with droloxifene for breast cancer (phase III) and osteoporosis (phase II) were discontinued.

### 2. Idoxifene

Idoxifene (11) (45a, 45b) was essentially designed as an approach to preventing the metabolism of tamoxifen to

4-hydroxytamoxifen, which is rapidly inactivated through glucuronide formation. It also shows a reduced rate of side-chain *N*-oxidation and demethylation (46). Idoxifene, which had reached phase III clinical trials for the prevention of osteoporosis and was also under clinical evaluation for breast cancer (47), was discontinued for both treatment indications.

#### 3. Toremifene

Toremifene (12, R = NMe $_2$ ) was synthesized by Farmos (48) and was designed to avoid the formation of  $\alpha$ '-OH-tamoxifen, a metabolite responsible for the genotoxicity caused by tamoxifen. It has been introduced for the adjuvant therapy in earlier stages of breast cancer (see later section).

## 4. TAT-59 (miproxifene)

TAT-59 (miproxifene) (13) is a prodrug that requires dephosphorylation to the active metabolite of tamoxifen, 4-OH-tamoxifen, that was synthesized (49a, 49b) and developed for the treatment of breast cancer. It has been shown to inhibit the growth of ER-positive DMBA-induced rat mammary carcinomas (50a-50c) and it inhibited the growth of MCF7 cells in a concentration-dependent manner. Relative activity was on the order of TAT-59 > droloxifene > tamoxifen (39). The active dephosphorylated form binds with high affinity to ER (51).

#### 5. Ospemifene (FC-1271a)

The deaminohydroxy metabolite of toremifene, ospemifene (FC-1271a) (**12**, R = OH), is a novel triphenylethylene compound with a tissue-selective profile, having estrogen-like effects on bone and the cardiovascular system and antiestrogen-like effects in uterus and breast, which makes it a good candidate drug for the prevention of osteoporosis. In postmenopausal women, it was effective in reducing climacteric symptoms. It specifically binds to ER $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$  subtypes with affinity similar to that of toremifene and tamoxifen (52, 53a, 53b).

# Cyclized molecules containing the triarylethylene pharmacophore

The TAE pharmacophore present in the form of carbocyclic or heterocyclic structures has also provided a number of compounds possessing estrogen-agonist/ antagonist activity. Some significant compounds are discussed below.

## 1. Triarylcyclopropyl derivatives

Antiestrogenic activity has been reported in the *gem*-dichlorotriarylcyclopropyl compounds **14**. Some of the compounds in this series inhibit the growth of ER-positive human breast cancer MCF7 cells in culture (54, 55). Interestingly, the usual  $\omega$ -tertiary aminoalkoxy group was not essential for antiestrogenic activity in these compounds and a benzyl substituent could induce this effect.

### 2. Diarylindenes and -indanes

The 2,3-diarylindenes **15** were the first group of cyclized TAEs (56, 57) prepared as estrogen antagonists. It was observed that the presence of a nitrogen-containing basic side-chain on the 3-phenyl residue in this group of compounds was essential for antifertility activity and that the preference for the basic residue was on the order pyrrolidino > diethylamino > morpholino attached through an ethoxy chain. In this series, U-11555A (**15**, R = NEt<sub>2</sub>) was investigated extensively in rodents (58, 59). It possessed weak uterotrophic, antideciduogenic and antiestrogenic activities, and was devoid of progestational and

antigonadotropic effects. U-11555A prevented implantation in rabbits and rats at doses of 15 and 0.1 mg/kg, respectively (57). However, the corresponding pyrrolidino compound **15** (R =  $NC_4H_8$ ) was most active in the series, with activity at 0.025 mg/kg in rats.

In the indane series, 1,2-cis- and 1,2-trans-16 showed antiimplantation activity at 0.5 and 0.25 mg/kg, respectively. These compounds were 152 and 108 times less estrogenic, respectively, compared to ethinylestradiol and showed antiestrogenic properties (60, 61).

## 3. Diarylnaphthalenes

Potent antifertility activity was observed in 1,2-diphenyl-3,4-dihydronaphthalene compounds possessing a TAE chromophore (62, 63). Two compounds in this series, U-11100A (17), (R =  $\mathrm{NC_4H_8}$ ), nafoxidine) and U-10520A (17, R =  $\mathrm{NEt_2}$ ), were investigated for antifertility activity (64). The compounds were 100% effective in preventing pregnancy in rats at respective doses of 0.025 and 0.25 mg/kg given orally on days 1-5. The compounds possessed mild uterotrophic, antiestrogenic and antideciduogenic activities and were devoid of antigonadrotropic activity. In rhesus monkeys, oral administration of nafoxidine caused only partial inhibition of pregnancy even at a high dose of 250 mg/day. No fetal abnormalities were observed (59). In rabbits, it did not exert a blastotoxic effect (59).

Basic ether derivatives of 1,2,3,4-tetrahydro-1,2-diaryl-1-naphthols **18** (65), obtained as intermediates during the preparation of 1,2-diaryl-3,4-dihydronaphthalenes, also elicited antifertility activity. Substitution of the 1-phenyl bearing the basic side-chain with a pyridyl

$$R1 = OH$$

$$R2 = OH$$

$$R1 = OH$$

$$R2 = OH$$

$$R2 = OH$$

$$R3 = OH$$

$$R4 = OH$$

$$R5 =$$

(19,  $R_1 = C_5H_5N$ ,  $R_2 = Ph$ ) retained activity. However, substitution of the 2-phenyl group by pyridyl (19,  $R_1 = Ar$ ,  $R_2 = C_5H_5N$ ) diminished activity.

Of the *cis*- and *trans*-isomers of 1,2-diaryl-1,2,3,4-tetrahydronaphthalenes (62), the *trans*-isomer **20** was found to be most active and prevented implantation in rats at an oral dose of 20 mg/kg/day. CP-336156 (**21**), a novel, third-generation, orally active, nonsteroidal ER agonist/antagonist was developed by Pfizer (66a, 66b) for the prevention and treatment of osteoporosis (67) in postmenopausal women. It displays high and selective binding affinity for the human ER $\alpha$  (68a, 68b).

Interestingly, shifting the phenyl moiety of 1,2-diaryl-tetrahydronaphthalene to position 3 (**22**,  $X = CH_2$ ) abrogated the antifertility activity (69). Similarly, 2,4-diaryl-chromans (**22**, X = O) (70) were also found to be inactive, whereas corresponding 3,4-diarylchromans, discussed

later, showed significant activity. This and other studies reported by Lednicer *et al.* with the 2-pyridyl compound reported above (65), would suggest the importance of the TAE pharmacophore and the need for a basic residue at an appropriate place in space.

The TAE pharmacophore, present in the form of diaryltetrahydronaphthylmethane (23,  $R_1$  = basic chain) provided compounds with significant antifertility activity (70, 71). Bisphenol derivatives of similar structure (23,  $R = R_1 = H$ ) have been reported to bind to estrogen receptors with high affinity (72).

## 4. 1,2-Diarylbenzosuberan derivatives

In the carbocylic system, antifertility activity was retained when TAE formed part of a 7-membered ring. Thus, the 1,2-diphenylbenzocycloheptene derivatives **24** (73) were potent estrogens in rats. The basic ether derivative of the reduced compound **25** was found to inhibit implantation at 0.2 mg/kg on days 1-5 and 1.5 mg/kg as a single oral dose on day 1 in rats (74).

## 5. Heterocyclic triarylethylene chromophores

The TAE chromophore as a part of a heterocyclic ring has been studied extensively. Significant antifertility activity has been reported in the 2,3-diarylindole derivatives **26** (75, 76).

Two of the basic ether derivatives (26, R =  $R_1$  =  $R_2$  = H,  $R_3$  =  $NEt_2/NC_4H_8$ ) inhibited implantation at 5 mg/kg in rats.

In the series of basic ethers of 1,2-diphenylbenzofurans, the most active compound (27, R = 6-OMe)

 $R_1 = NC_4H_8$  was active as an antiimplantation agent at a dose of 4 mg/kg in rats (77).

A structure-activity relationship (SAR) study with various benzofurans, 5,6-polymethylene-substituted benzofurans (28), naphtho[2,1-b]furans (29), naphtho[1,2-b]furans (30) and 2,3-diarylphenanthrofurans (31) suggested that the antifertility activity of the compounds arising from the TAE pharmacophore also depends upon the overall structural geometry of the molecule. Thus, while derivative 28 (R = (CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NC<sub>4</sub>H<sub>8</sub>, R<sub>1</sub> = H, n = 2) was active at 2 mg/kg in preventing implantation in rats, the naphtho[2,1-b]furan 29 (R = (CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NC<sub>4</sub>H<sub>8</sub>, R<sub>1</sub> = H) and naphtho[1,2-b]furan 30 (R = (CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NC<sub>4</sub>H<sub>8</sub>, R<sub>1</sub> = H) were active at doses of 2 and 20 mg/kg, respectively (78). Phenanthrofuran derivatives 31 did not show any significant activity (79).

The benzofuran 27 (R = 6-OMe,  $R_1 = NC_4H_8$ ) and the naphthofuran 29 (R =  $(CH_2)_2NC_4H_8$ ,  $R_1 = H$ ) were investigated for development as oral contraceptives. Both compounds showed weak estrogenic and antiestrogenic properties and were devoid of other hormonal properties, with a virtually inert endocrine and gross pharmacological profile (78). In rats, the compounds caused fetal resorption without producing genital abnormalities or teratogenicity. Postnatal sexual development and subsequent fertility remained normal. However, these compounds were not pursued further as they produced liver toxicity.

In the benzopyran series, basic ethers of the 3,4-diarylcoumarins **32** (80-83), -chromenes **33**, -cis- and -trans-chromans **34** and **35** (84-88) elicited antifertility and antiinflammatory activity. The antifertility activity was found to be of low order in coumarins, whereas chromenes and chromans showed significant activity (88). The bulk and orientation of substituents played a major role in determining biological activity. Whereas in chromenes an alkyl substituent at C-2 in increasing order

$$\begin{array}{c|c} & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & & \\ & & \\ & & & \\ & &$$

of bulk had a detrimental effect, in chromans optimum activity was observed in trans-2,2-dimethylchromans. Furthermore, the axial methyl at C-2 ( $\alpha$ -orientated) in (3R, 4R)-trans-3,4-diarylchromans (35, R = O(CH $_2$ ) $_2$ NC $_4$ H $_8$ , R $_1$  = Me) conferred a 8-fold higher relative binding affinity (RBA) for the ER as compared to the corresponding (3S,4S)-enantiomer 35 (89), in which the axial methyl is  $\beta$ -oriented. Replacement of the  $\omega$ -tertiary aminoethoxy substituent present at the para-position of the 4-phenyl residue by a 3-(substituted amino)-2-hydroxypropyloxy group caused significant enhancement of antifertility activity (83). All of these compounds were found to be partial estrogen antagonists.

The *trans*-chroman **35** (R =  $O(CH_2)_2NC_4H_8$ , R<sub>1</sub>= Me) showing potent antifertility activity in rodents had a favorable hormonal profile. Known as centchroman, this compound was studied in detail. Centchroman is a partial estrogen antagonist and a true SERM. Acting as an antiestrogen at the uterine tissue level, it inhibits implantation and was introduced as the first oral nonsteroidal contra-

ceptive (see later section). Centchroman has also been found to be very effective in the treatment of dysfunctional uterine bleeding (DUB) (90) and was introduced for the treatment of DUB under the name Sevista. In 60 patients with abnormal uterine bleeding (AUB), treatment with centchroman was not associated with endometrial hyperplasia or ovarian enlargement (91).

Centchroman also exerts an estrogen-agonist effect in bone tissue and prevents bone loss by directly inhibiting the bone-resorbing activity of osteoclasts (92a, 92b). The I-enantiomer of centchroman (levormeloxifene) was found to inhibit bone loss and arterial cholesterol accumulation in estrogen-deficient animal models, without stimulating endometrial glands or epithelium (93-96). In a double-blind study in postmenopausal women (45-65 years of age), levormeloxifene administration produced estrogen-like bone-preserving effects (97). In phase II/III clinical trials in approximately 4,000 elderly women exposed to levormeloxifene, despite the desired efficacy on bone and lipids, a somewhat higher incidence of urinary incontinence and utero-vaginal collapse was observed. Considering the overall risk profile of the compound, the trials were discontinued (98).

Another compound from this series, **34** (R =  $O(CH_2)_2NC_4H_8$ ,  $R_1=R_2=H$ ), reported earlier as a racemate (87), was recently resolved. The (–)-isomer NNC-45-0781 was found to be effective in the treatment and prevention of osteoporosis. The product is under active development in phase II/III clinical trials (99a, 99b).

Corresponding naphthocoumarins **36** and naphthochromenes **37** (100) did not possess any significant antifertility activity.

Triarylethylene residues in the form of thiochromans **38** (101) and isothiochromans **39** (102) were prepared as potential antiestrogens. In the latter series, compound **39** ( $R_1 = 7$ -OMe,  $R_2 = H$ ,  $R_3 = O(CH_2)_2NC_4H_8$ ) inhibited pregnancy in mice when administered orally at 0.1 mg/kg.

## Modified triarylethylenes

The TAE molecule is an extension of DES, which closely resembles estradiol and therefore fits into the ER in a manner similar to estradiol to elicit estrogenic effects. The third aryl residue, usually carrying a basic chain, is responsible for the estrogen-antagonist activity (see later section).

Exploitation of the TAE nucleus extending it to molecular structures showing partial deviation from the TAE chromophore in both acyclic as well as cyclic forms, has led to the synthesis of a large number of compounds with potent estrogen-antagonist and tissue-selective estrogenic actions.

## Acyclic variants

In an attempt to enhance the antiestrogenic potential of TAEs, a number of structural modifications have been attempted. The acrylophenone derivatives 1,2,3-triaryl-2-propen-1-ones (TAPs), prepared by this institute (103), showed promising activity. Of these, 40 (R<sub>1</sub> = 4-(2-pyrrolidinoethoxy)phenyl, R<sub>2</sub> = H, R<sub>3</sub> = R<sub>4</sub> = Ph, R<sub>5</sub> = 4-Cl-Ph) inhibited implantation in rats at a dose of 1 mg/kg. *Erythro*-isomers of 1,2,3-triarylpropan-1-ones 41 (104) substituted with a basic chain at the *para*-position of the

$$\begin{array}{c}
R2 \\
R1
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
(40) \\
(41) \\
R2
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R2 \\
R4
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R2 \\
R3
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R3 \\
R4
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R2 \\
R3
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R3 \\
R4
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R2 \\
R3
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R3 \\
(42) \\
C
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
R3 \\
C
\end{array}$$

$$\begin{array}{c}
C
\end{array}$$

$$C$$

1-phenyl residue and an alkyl substituent at C-3 were found to be more potent in inhibiting fertility as compared to the corresponding *threo*-isomers and possessed significant antiestrogenic activity (105).

Significant antiimplantation activity was also found in 1,2,3-triarylpropenes **42** (106), of which **42** (R =  $O(CH_2)NC_4H_8$ ,  $R_1=R_2=H$ ,  $R_3=3$ -OMe) was active at 0.5 mg/kg in rats. Comparable or lower  $IC_{50}$  values for antiproliferative effects against the human breast cancer MCF7 cell line have been obtained with compounds of structure **43** wherein R is a basic side-chain (107).

## Cyclic variants

The TAE nucleus in the cyclized form has provided potent antiestrogens. Thus, trioxifene (44) (108) significantly inhibited the uterotrophic response to estrone in mice at 1 mg/day, a dose associated with weak uterotrophic activity. It prevented fertility in rats at 5 mg/day.

The benzothiophene derivative raloxifene (45) (109), developed by Lilly, was found to be a potent antiestrogen and to selectively inhibit bone loss. It is less effective than tamoxifen as an antitumor agent (110, 111) and has been introduced for the treatment of osteoporosis. Its clinical use is discussed in a later section.

Replacement of the carbonyl group of raloxifene by oxygen resulted in the formation of arzoxifene hydrochloride (46), also synthesized by Lilly (112a, 112b, 113). This

(47) 
$$R_1 = R_2 = R_3 = H \text{ CDRI } 85/287$$
  
(48)  $R_1 = R_2 = OH$ ;  $R_3 = Me \text{ EM } 343 \text{ (dl)}$   
(49)  $R_1 = R_2 = OH$ ,  $R_3 = Me \text{ (EM } 652$ , S-enantiomer)  
(50)  $R_1 = R_2 = OPivaloyI$ ,  $R_3 = CH_3$  (EM 800, S enantiomer)

product has shown promise as a SERM for the treatment of postmenopausal syndrome and cancer (113). Arzoxifene is in phase II clinical testing for the treatment of ovarian and endometrial cancers (114), and has entered phase III trials for breast cancer.

In another modification, triarylpropanes and triarylpropenes in cyclized form provided the potent estrogen antagonists 2,3-diarylchromenes **47-50**. The first compound in this series, **47** (CDRI 85/287), reported by this institute (115-117), was found to effect complete inhibition of estradiol-stimulated uterine growth. It was also effective in preventing bone loss in a rat model (118).

The R-enantiomer of **47** (119) was found to potently inhibit implantation. The 4-methyl derivative EM-343 (**48**) (120a) and its (S)-enantiomer EM-652 (**49**) (120b) were also highly antiestrogenic. EM-800 (**50**), the pivaloyl ether prodrug of EM-652, was tested for the prevention of bone loss (121). It acts as a pure antagonist and blocks the transcriptional functions AF-1 and AF-2 of ER $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$  (122).

Antifertility activity was observed in the 2,3,4-triarylfurans **51**. Both phenolic and basic chain-substituted derivatives prevented implantation (R<sub>1</sub> = R<sub>2</sub> = R<sub>4</sub> = H, R<sub>3</sub> = OH: 2 mg/kg; R<sub>1</sub> = R<sub>3</sub> = R<sub>4</sub> = H, R<sub>2</sub> = O(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NC<sub>4</sub>H<sub>8</sub>: 1 mg/kg; R<sub>1</sub> = O(CH<sub>2</sub>)<sub>2</sub>NC<sub>4</sub>H<sub>8</sub>, R<sub>2</sub> = R<sub>3</sub> = R<sub>4</sub> = H: 5 mg/kg) (123a, 123b).

3-Alkyl-2,4,5-triarylfurans **52** with a substituted basic side-chain were prepared and evaluated (124) for ER binding. High affinity for the ER was observed for

compounds with a basic side-chain on the C-4 phenol, which were found to be  $\text{ER}\alpha\text{-selective}$  antagonists.

A study of the active and inactive structural variants discussed above would indicate that the primary criterion that the structure has to meet to show agonist or antagonist activity is its capability to adjust into the groove where DES fits. In addition, a basic side-chain on a phenol at an appropriate place, as discussed below, is requireded for antagonist activity.

### Mechanism of action of triarylethylenes

The mechanism of estrogenic activity has been discerned to a large extent (125-129). A primary determinant of whether a ligand is an estrogen agonist or antagonist is its binding to the ER. The present discussion will be limited to the interaction of TAE with the ER for inducing estrogen-agonist or -antagonist effects.

As mentioned above, the TAE nucleus is derived from the DES structure, with an additional phenyl residue attached to it. Diethylstilbestrol elicits a frank estrogenic response due to its structural resemblance to the endogenous estrogen estradiol. It has been shown in X-ray studies with ligand-bound receptor (129) that both these molecules bind to the ER through a hydrogen bond with His-524 on one end and three units -Glu-353, Arg-394 and a water molecule- on the other end. This binding causes repositioning of helix 12 at the C-terminal end of the ligand-binding domain (LBD) to interact with helices 3, 5/6, so as to enclose the ligand in the LBD groove, necessary for AF-2 activity for initiating an estrogenic effect. In estrogen antagonists, the presence of an aminoethoxy chain at an appropriate position, as in tamoxifen, nafoxidine, centchroman, raloxifene, etc., is of crucial importance. The amino residue present on raloxifene (44) binds to Asp-351 of the ER. This prevents helix 12 from closing onto helix 3, thereby positioning the ligand in the LBD groove for AF-2 activity. It has been demonstrated (128) that 4-hydroxytamoxifen also behaves in a similar manner but binds to Asp-351 via a weaker interaction. Removal of the aminoethoxy chain abolishes the estrogen-antagonist effect.

The molecular geometry of the ligand and the manner in which it binds to the LBD determine the biological activity of the molecule. An interesting example is that of (Z)and (E)-tamoxifen (8 and 9); the former is an antagonist while the latter is an agonist. It could be seen from their structures that in the Z-isomer, the primary interaction with the ER involves the trans-stilbene unit comprised of unsubstituted phenyl rings, leaving the basic chain-substituted phenyl to interact for antiestrogenic effect. However, in the E-isomer, the trans-stilbene core for primary binding is generated only through deblocking of the chain, needed for antiestrogenic activity. Similarly, in trans-3,4-diarylchromans 53, the antiestrogenic property of the compound is lost when the basic chain is shifted from 4-phenyl (53,  $R_1$  = pyrrolidinoethoxy,  $R_2$  = H) to 3-phenyl (53,  $R_1 = H$ ,  $\dot{R}_2 = pyrrolidinoethoxy).$ 

## Drugs emerging from the triarylethylene pharmacophore or its modified variants

There are certain drug molecules on the market today, and many more in the pipeline at various stages of drug development, that possess the TAE pharmacophore or modified variants. An update on the marketed drugs clomiphene, centchroman, tamoxifen, toremifene and raloxifene is presented below.

## Clomiphene: a drug for fertility induction

Clomiphene (chloramiphene, Clomid, MRL-41, **6**) was introduced in 1968 as the first TAE to enter the drug market. It is still the first choice for ovulation induction. Its *trans*-isomer, enclomiphene, is a partial estrogen antagonist and the *cis*-form, zuclomiphene, is an agonist (130). In rodents, clomiphene exhibited estrogen-agonist and -antagonist effects (10, 11, 131, 132). It inhibited fertilization in mice and rats by its gonadotropin-suppressing, ovulation-inhibiting and blastotoxic effects (10). At lower doses, clomiphene stimulated the secretion of gonadotropins, particularly LH (133). It was found to stimulate ovulation in pseudopregnant rats when given at low doses (134, 135).

In preclinical studies, clomiphene proved to be safe. Metabolism studies carried out in immature rats (136) showed that most of the drug was eliminated as unchanged compound. 4-Hydroxyclomiphene, formed as a minor product, was the only detectable metabolite. No general teratogenic effects of clomiphene were observed in monkeys (137).

Clinical studies with clomiphene in women were first initiated for its fertility-inhibiting property observed in rodents. However, it was found (138a, 138b) that, on the contrary, it induced ovulation in anovulatory women and had no suppressive effects on ovulation in normal women. This led to the development of clomiphene citrate as a drug for ovulation induction. In clinical use, it is administered orally as a mixture of 38% zuclomiphene and 62% enclomiphene.

The mechanism of ovulation induction by clomiphene citrate as understood today is that it binds to the ER but does not induce the synthesis of new receptors, a process essential for the continuous binding of estradiol

to target cells, as well as the expression of estrogen action. As a result, a state of hypoestrogenicity created in the hypothalamus causes enhanced gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) release, followed by an increased secretion of gonadotropins, which facilitates ovulation.

In *in vitro* fertilization studies, clomiphene has been found to increase LH concentrations significantly in follicular and luteal phases (139a). It causes transient inhibition of aromatase activity, leading to stimulation of ovarian folliculogenesis, as seen with the aromatase inhibitor tetrozole (139b). Clomiphene citrate also stimulates estradiol synthesis in the ovaries, which in turn stimulates the formation of FSH and LH receptors in the granulosa cells of other small follicles, thereby promoting the development of additional follicles for ovulation. Clomiphene citrate causes induction of ovulation in ~70% cases and pregnancy in ~25%. This lower pregnancy rate could be due to: 1) changes in cervical mucus, making it hostile to sperm penetration; 2) follicular luteinization; or 3) an inadequate luteal phase.

The most common side effects of clomiphene use are ovarian enlargement and hot flashes and less frequent are breast tenderness, headache, nervousness, dizziness, nausea and vomiting, fatigue and temporary visual disturbances.

#### Centchroman: an oral contraceptive

Centchroman (ormeloxifene, **35**, R = pyrrolidinoethoxy,  $R_1 = CH_3$ ) was the first nonsteroidal oral contraceptive developed by the Central Drug Research Institute in India. (81, 85, 141). The initial route of synthesis (85) was later modified (142).

Centchroman is a racemate and crystallographic studies (89) showed a molecular resemblance to the antiestrogens tamoxifen and nafoxidine. It has been resolved into its d- and l-enantiomers. l-Centchroman showed a 7-fold higher RBA for the ER and a corresponding difference in stimulation of uterine growth and antiimplantaion activity (143). l-Centchroman was found to have (3R,4R) absolute stereochemistry, which corresponds to that of d-estradiol (8 $\beta$ ,9 $\alpha$ ) (144).

Centchroman prevented pregnancy in rats, mice, dogs and rhesus monkeys when administered as a single dose within 24 h of coitus. The antifertility effect was readily reversible (145). Centchroman did not interfere with endocrine function and had no gross pharmacological effects except for anorexigenic activity and antiinflammatory activity (equivalent to phenylbutazone) at about 40-and 64-fold the contraceptive dose (146, 147). In a 1-year study in rhesus monkeys, administration of the compound at 2 and 5 times the human contraceptive dose did not affect the hypothalamus-pituitary-gonadal axis (148). Weekly doses up to 120 mg given to women did not suppress ovulation and the hormone cycle (149).

When administered to rats postcoitally, centchroman slightly accelerated ovum transport, stimulated blastocyst

formation and delayed zona pellucida shedding (150), but did not affect the viability of embryos (145, 150-152). These findings suggest that the contraceptive action of centchroman is primarily due to the induction of asynchrony between ovum transport and endometrium development for nidation.

In an *in vitro* metabolic study using rat liver homogenates, 8 metabolites were identified (153). Of these, 7-desmethylcentchroman, with 112% RBA to the ER and a similar order of antiimplantation activity as compared to centchroman, appears to be the active metabolite of centchroman.

The retention time of [14C]-centchroman (154) administered to albino rats by the oral or i.v. route was found to be 120 h (155). In women, the terminal disposition half-life of the drug was about 170 h (156).

Centchroman showed no evidence of toxicity in animal studies (157) and was apparently devoid of mutagenic and carcinogenic effects. In recent studies (158-161), it has been shown to possess anticlastogenic and antimutagenic effects.

In clinical contraceptive use, centchroman 30 mg is given orally twice a week (beginning on day 1 of menses) for the first 12 weeks, followed by once-weekly doses. No side effects, except for prolongation of menstrual cycles to more than 45 days in 8% of cases, have been reported. In lactating women, centchroman was found to pass into the breast milk. However, the amount to which infants are exposed is only 2.5% of the maternal dose, which is unlikely to be of any physiological consequence to suckling babies (162).

## Tamoxifen: a drug for breast cancer

Tamoxifen (8), was synthesized (163) and developed (18) by the former ICI (now AstraZeneca). It has been in use for over 2 decades as the monocitrate salt for the endocrine therapy of breast cancer.

Tamoxifen competes with estradiol for binding to the ER (127) with an RBA of 2.0 (164). The metabolism of tamoxifen has been studied in mice, rats, dogs and rhesus monkeys (165-171). Unlike clomiphene, a large number of metabolites have been identified. Tamoxifene was found to be metabolized by liver microsomes of animals and humans to various products, mainly 4-hydroxytamoxifen, tamoxifen *N*-oxide and *N*-desmethyltamoxifen (172-176). Other metabolites obtained in minor amounts were 3,4-dihydroxytamoxifen,  $\alpha$ -hydroxytamoxifen,  $\alpha$ -hydroxytamoxifen,  $\alpha$ -hydroxytamoxifen, 4-hydroxytamoxifen *N*-oxide and tamoxifen epoxide (173, 177-180).

4-Hydroxytamoxifen is an active metabolite that binds to the ER with an affinity similar to that of estradiol. Most of the other metabolites, *i.e.*, 3,4-dihydroxytamoxifen, *N*-desmethyltamoxifen,  $\alpha$ -hydroxytamoxifen and tamoxifen epoxide, bind covalently to proteins and DNA and are possibly responsible for its carcinogenic and

mutagenic effects and the development of resistance (181) to tamoxifen through receptor mutation.

In clinical use, tamoxifen is the drug of choice for the endocrine therapy of advanced breast cancer. The clinical efficacy of tamoxifen in breast cancer was first demonstrated by Cole et al. in 1971 (182). In a recent study, the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project (NSABP) trial recruited more than 13,000 women at high risk of developing breast cancer. The results showed that tamoxifen reduced the incidence of breast cancer in this high-risk population by 49% (183). The drug was well tolerated, and the dropout rate due to side effects was low. However, an increased rate of endometrial cancer was observed (184). There was a beneficial effect on bone but thromboembolic events increased in women over 50 years of age. As a result of this study, tamoxifen was approved in the United States for the prevention of breast cancer in women with an increased risk of developing breast cancer.

#### Toremifene

Toremifene (12,  $R = NMe_2$ ) a derivative of tamoxifen, was designed to eliminate unwanted effects of tamoxifen arising from its metabolism. Toremifene is a potent antiestrogen. It binds to the ER and may exert estrogenic or antiestrogenic effects, or both, depending upon the experimental conditions.

Toremifene has *in vitro* antitumor activity in ER-positive MCF7 and ZR-75.1 cell lines. Toremifene is extensively metabolized, mainly in the liver. The main metabolite in serum is *N*-desmethyltoremifene.

Toremifene prevents prostate cancer in a transgenic mouse model of prostate adenocarcinoma (185). Acute and chronic toxicity studies have shown that most of the observed findings were related to its hormonal effects. Toremifene is indicated for the treatment of metastatic breast cancer (186-189) in postmenopausal women with ER-positive or unknown tumors. It is similar to tamoxifen in clinical efficacy (190a, 190b) and has been marketed since 1988 in Finland as oral tablets (60 mg). Hypercalcemia and tumor flare have been reported in the first week of treatment with toremifene. It also causes endometrial cancer, as observed with tamoxifen. This drug may cause fetal harm when administered to pregnant women. The available data on toremifene suggest that the benefit/risk ratio of is comparable to that of tamoxifen in postmenopausal women with metastatic breast cancer.

## Raloxifene: a drug for osteoporosis

Raloxifene (LY-139481, **45**) (191) is a new SERM that produces estrogen-agonist effects on bone, lipid metabolism and blood clotting, and estrogen-antagonist effects on uterine endometrium and breast tissue. It received approval from the U.S. FDA in 1997 for use in osteoporosis.

Raloxifene binds to the ER and activates it, while exhibiting tissue-specific effects distinct from estradiol (34). It has been found that raloxifene lowers total LDL cholesterol, but has no effect on HDL cholesterol levels (192). It does not cause endometrial hyperplasia or cancer. Moreover, raloxifene has been shown to possess beneficial effects on the cardiovascular system (193, 194).

Raloxifene did not alleviate early menopausal symptoms, such as hot flushes and urogenital atrophy, and may even exacerbate some of them (195). Raloxifene treatment in mice causes a dose-dependent increase in LH levels and associated changes in ovarian follicular morphology. This effect is, however, reversible on discontinuation of treatment (196).

The mechanism of action of raloxifene is not fully known. Its tissue-selective effects may involve differential interactions with the ER and cellular coactivators/repressors or at the DNA level (197). Raloxifene may also influence gene transcription, via the ER, by interacting with a DNA site other than the estrogen response element (ERE), known as the raloxifene response element (RRE) (198). *In vitro*, raloxifene binds to both ER $\alpha$  and ER $\beta$  with binding affinity of 46% at the human ER $\alpha$  and 26% at the rat ER $\beta$  (199), and stimulates transforming-growth factor TGF- $\beta_2$  (200).

Clinically, raloxifene is taken orally at a dose of 60 mg/day for the treatment and prevention of postmenopausal osteoporosis. Raloxifene is contraindicated in pregnant or lactating women, in patients with known hypersensitivity to raloxifene and in those with a history of thromboembolic events (201). The drug is well tolerated. Most of the adverse effects are mild and include hot flushes and leg cramps (201). Raloxifene modulates bone cell homeostasis in vitro through actions on the proliferation and activity of osteoclasts and osteoblasts. In postmenopausal women and patients with osteoporosis, raloxifene treatment significantly reduced serum and urinary markers of bone turnover. In randomized, doubleblind, placebo-controlled studies (195, 202) in postmenopausal women with osteoporosis, it was observed that raloxifene administration consistently increased lumbar spine, femoral neck, total hip and total body bone mineral density. It also reduced vertebral frature risk (203).

## Conclusions

The TAE pharmacophore forms the structural core of most of the nonsteroidal estrogen antagonists. Other pharmacophores have also resulted in molecules active as estrogen antagonists, but close study of such molecules would reveal their resemblance to TAE in interacting with the ER, which would explain their similar mode of action. Therefore, a careful modification of the TAE pharmacophore as the basic residue in acyclic and cyclic structures may allow the design of new estrogen agonists

and antagonists with the desirable pharmacological activity.

#### Note

More information about products containing the TAE pharmacophore may be accessed by performing a structure-based search in the Prous Science Integrity<sup>®</sup> database. More than 50 additional structures (other than those referred to in this review) are retrieved under Biological Testing, Preclinical and Clinical Studies.

#### **Acknowledgements**

One of the authors (Miss Sangita, SRF) would like to thank the CSIR, New Delhi (India), for the Senior Research Fellowship award.

#### References

- 1. Dodds, E.C., Goldberg, L., Lawson, W., Robinson, R. *Estrogenic activity of esters of diethyl stilboestrol.* Nature 1938, 142: 211-2.
- 2. Dodds, E.C., Goldberg, L., Lawson, W., Robinson, R. *Estrogenic activity of certain synthetic compounds.* Nature 1938, 141: 247-8.
- 3. Grundy, J. Artificial estrogens. Chem Rev 1957, 57: 281-416.
- 4. Lerner, L.J., Holthaus, F.J. Jr., Thompson, C.R. *A nonsteroidal estrogen antagonist 1-(p-2-diethylaminoethoxyphenyl)-1-phenyl-2-p-methoxy-phenyl ethanol.* Endocrinology 1958, 63: 295-318.
- 5. Segal, J.S., Nelson, W.O. An orally active compound with antifertility effects in rats. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1958, 98: 431-6.
- 6. Segal, S.J., Nelson, W.O. *Antifertility action of chloramiphene*. Anat Rec 1961, 139: 273.
- 7. Smith, O.W., Smith, G.V., Kistner, R.W. *Action of MER-25 and of clomiphene on the human ovary.* JAMA J Am Med Assoc 1963, 184: 878-86.
- 8. Allen, R.E., Palopoli, F.P., Schumann, E.L., Campen, M.G.V. Jr. *Amine derivatives of triphenylethanol, triphenylethylene and triphenylethane.* US 2914561.
- 9. Greslin, J.G., Van Maanen, E.F., Davis, R.H., Holtcamp, D.E. 41st Meet Endocrine Soc 1959, 82.
- 10. Holtkamp, D.E., Greslin, J.G., Root, C.A., Lerner, L.J. Gonadotrophin inhibiting and anti-fecundity effects of chloramiphene. Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1960, 105: 197-201.
- 11. Roy, S., Greenblatt, R.B., Mahesh, V.B. *Effects of clomiphene* on the physiology of reproduction in the rat. II. Its oestrogenic and antioestrogenic action. Acta Endocr 1964, 47: 657-66.
- 12. Gaunt, R., Chart, J.J., Renzi, A.A. Endocrine pharmacology. Science 1961, 133: 613-21.

- 13. Chakraborty, P.K., Brown, J.L., Ruff, C.B., Nelson, M.F., Mitchell, A.S. *Effects of long term treatment with estradiol or clomiphene citrate on bone maintenance and pituitary and uterine weights in ovariectomized rats.* J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 1991, 40: 725-9.
- 14. Jordan, V.C., Phelps, E., Lindgren, J.U. *Effects of anti-estro-gens on bone in castrated and intact female rats.* Breast Cancer Res Treat 1987, 10(1): 31-5.
- 15. Beall, P.T., Misra, L.K., Young, R.L., Spjut, H.J., Evans, H.J., Leblanc, A. *Clomiphene protects against osteoporosis in the mature ovarietomized rat.* Calcif Tissue Int 1984, 36(1): 123-5.
- 16. Dewald, H.A., Bird, O.D., Rodney, G., Kaump, D.H., Black, M.L. *Pharmacology of a new class of orally effective antifertility agents with hypocholesteraemic activity.* Nature 1966, 211: 538-9.
- 17. Callantine, M.R., Humphrey, R.R., Lee, S.L., Windsor, B.L., Schottin, N.H., O'Brien, O.P. *Action of an estrogen antagonist on reproductive mechanisms in the rat.* Endocrinology 1966, 79: 153-67.
- 18. Harper, M.J.K., Walpole, A.L. Contrasting endocrine activities of cis and trans isomers in a series of substituted triphenylethylenes. Nature 1966, 212: 87.
- 19. Harper, M.J.K., Walpole, A.L. *Mode of action of I.C.I.* 46,474 in preventing implantation in rats. J Endocrinol 1967, 37(1): 83-92.
- 20. Harper, M.J.K., Walpole, A.L. *A new derivative of tri*phenylethylene: Effect on implantation and mode of action in rats. J Reprod Fert 1967, 13(1): 101-19.
- 21. Kusuhara, S., Ishida, K. *Influence of sexual hormones on the secretory rate in uropygial glands of cockerels.* Nippon Chikusan Gakkaiho 1984, 55(10): 760-4.
- 22. Turner, R.T., Wakley, G.K., Hannon, K.S., Bell, N.H. *Tamoxifen prevents the skeletal effects of ovarian hormone deficiency in rats.* J Bone Miner Res 1987, 2(5): 449-56.
- 23. Dwivedi, I., Ray, S. Recent developments in the chemotherapy of osteoporosis. Prog Drug Res 1995, 45: 289-338.
- 24. Ward, R.L., Morgan, G., Dally, D., Kelly, P.J. *Tamoxifen* reduces bone turnover and prevents lumbar spine and proximal femoral bone loss in early postmenopausal women. Bone Miner 1993, 22: 87-94.
- 25. Love, R.R., Barden, H.S., Mazess, R.B., Epstein, S., Chappell, R.J. *Effect of tamoxifen on lumbar spine bone mineral density in postmenopausal women after 5 years*. Arch Intern Med 1994, 154: 2585-8.
- 26. Turner, R.T., Wakley, G.K., Hannon, K.S., Bell, N.H. *Tamoxifen inhibits osteoclast-mediated resorption of trabecular bone in ovarian hormone deficient rats.* Endocrinology 1988, 122: 1146-50.
- 27. Evans, G.L., Turner, R.T. *Tissue selective actions of estrogen analogs.* Bone 1995, 17(Suppl.): 181S-90S.
- 28. Levenson, A.S., Jordan, V.C. Selective oestrogen receptor modulation: Molecular pharmacology for the millennium. Eur J Cancer 1999, 35(14): 1974-85.
- 29. Van Paassen, H.C., Poortman, J., Borgart-Creutzburg, I.H.C., Thijssen, J.H.H., Duursma, S.A. *Estrogen binding proteins in bone cell cytosol*. Calcif Tissue Res 1978, 25(3): 249-54.

- 30. Gray, T.K., Flynn, T.C., Gray, K.M., Nabell, L.M. *17beta-Estradiol acts directly on the clonal osteoblastic cell line UMR106*. Proc Natl Acad Sci USA 1987, 84(17): 6267-71.
- 31. Eriksen, E.F., Colvard, D.S., Berg, N.J., Graham, M.L., Mann, K.G., Spelsberg, T.C., Riggs, B.L. *Evidence of estrogen receptors in normal human osteoblast like cells.* Science 1988, 241: 84-6.
- 32. Komm, B.S., Terpening, C.M., Benz, D.J. et al. *Estrogen binding, receptor mRNA, and biologic response in osteoblast-like osteosarcoma cells.* Science 1988, 241: 81-4.
- 33. Gold, E., Stapley, S., Goulding, A. *Tamoxifen and norethisterone: Effects on plasma cholesterol and total body calcium content in the estrogen deficient rat.* Horm Metab Res 1994, 26(2): 100-3.
- 34. Gradishar, W.J., Jordan, V.C. *Clinical potential of new antie-strogens* J Clin Oncol 1997, 15(2): 840-52.
- 35. Kauffman, R.F., Bryant, H.U. Selective estrogen receptor modulators. Drug News Perspect 1995, 8: 531-8.
- 36. Schickaneder, H., Loeser, R., Grill, H. (Fujisawa Deutschland GmbH). 1,1,2-Triphenylbut-1-ene derivatives and their use as pharmaceutical agents. EP 0054168.
- 37. Roos, W., Oeze, L., Loeser, R., Eppenberger, U. *Antiestrogenic action of 3-hydroxytamoxifen in the human breast cancer cell line MCF-7.* J Natl Cancer Inst 1983, 71(1): 55-9.
- 38. Hasmann, M., Rattel, B., Loeser, R. *Preclinical data for droloxifene*. Cancer Lett 1994, 84(2): 101-16.
- 39. Tominaga, T., Yoshida, Y., Matsumoto, A., Hayashi, K., Kosaki, G. *Effects of tamoxifen and the derivative TAT on cell cycle of MCF-7 in vitro*. Anticancer Res 1993, 13(3): 661-5.
- 40. Rauschning, W., Pritchard, K.I. *Droloxifene, a new antiestro*gen: Its role in metastatic breast cancer. Breast Cancer Res Treat 1994, 31: 83-94.
- 41. Bellmunt, J., Sole, L. European early phase II dose finding study of droloxifene in advanced breast cancer. Am J Clin Oncol 1991. 14: S36-9.
- 42. Haarstad, H., Gundersen, S., Wist, E. et al. *Droloxifene: A new anti-estrogen. Phase II study in advanced breast cancer.* Acta Oncol 1992, 31: 425-8.
- 43. Ke, H.Z., Simmons, H.A., Pirie, C.M. et al. *Droloxifene, a new estrogen antagonist/agonist, prevents bone loss in ovariectomized rats.* Endocrinology 1995, 136: 2435-41.
- 44. Fontana, S.A. Methods for inhibiting endometriosis and uterine fibroid disease with 1,1,2-triphenylbut-1-ene derivatives (Eli Lilly and Co.) US 5455275.
- 45. a) McCague, R., Potter, G.A., Jarman, M. *An efficient, large-scale synthesis of idoxifene ((E)-1-[4-[N-(pyrrolidino)ethoxy] phenyl]-1-(4-iodophenyl)-2-phenyl-1-buten.* Org Prep Proceed Int 1994, 26(3): 343-6. b) McCague, R. (National Research Development Corporation). *Tamoxifen derivatives.* EP 0260066.
- 46. McCague, R., Parr, I.B., Haynes, B.P. Metabolism of the 4-iododerivative of tamoxifen by isolated rat hepatocytes. Demonstration that the iodine atom reduces metabolic conversion and identification of four metabolites. Biochem Pharmacol 1990, 40 (10): 2277-83.

- 47. Idoxifene. Drugs Fut 1999, 24(7): 804-6.
- 48. Toivola, R.J., Karjalainen, A.J., Kurkela, K.O.A., Sodervall, M.L., Kangas, L.V.M., Blanco, G.L., Sundquist, H.K. *Novel triphenyl alkane and alkene derivatives and their preparation and use.* (Farmos Group Ltd.). EP 0095875, FI 821879.
- 49. a) Asao, T., Takeda, S., Sugimoto, Y., Toko, T., Yamada, Y., Ogawa, K., Unemi, N. (Taiho Pharmaceutical Co., Ltd.). *1,1,2-Triaryl-1-butene derivatives*. WO 8707609. b) Hoshi, A. *TAT-59*. Drugs Fut 1991, 16(3): 217-9.
- 50. a) Toko, T., Sugimoto, Y., Matsuo, K., Yamasaki, R., Takeda, S., Wierzba, K., Asao, Y., Yamada, Y. *TAT-59, a new triphenylethylene derivative with antitumor activity against hormone dependent tumors.* Eur J Cancer 1990, 26(3): 397-404. b) Koh, J.I., Kubota, T., Asanuma, F. et al. *Antitumor effect of triphenylethylene derivative (TAT-59) against human breast carcinoma xenografts in nude mice.* J Surg Oncol 1992, 51: 254-8. c) lino, Y., Takai, Y., Ando, T. et al. *A new triphenylethylene derivative, TAT-59; hormone receptors; insulin like growth factor 1; and growth suppression of hormone dependent MCF-7 tumors in athymic mice.* Cancer Chemother Pharmacol 1994, 34(5): 372-6.
- 51. Toko, T., Matsuo, K-I., Shibata, J. et al. *Interaction of DP-TAT-59, an active metabolite of new triphenylethylene-derivative (TAT-59), with estrogen receptors* J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 1992, 43(6): 507-14.
- 52. Degregorio, M., Kangas, L.V.M., Härkönen, P., Väänänen, K., Laine, A., Wiebe, V. (Orion Corp.). *Triphenylethylenes for the prevention and treatment of osteoporosis*. WO 9607402.
- 53. a) Voipio, S.K., Komi, J., Kangas, L., Halonen, K., DeGregorio, M.W., Erkkola, R. *Effects of ospemifene (FC-1271a) on uterine endometrium, vaginal maturation index, and hormonal status in healthy postmenopausal women.* Maturitas 2002, 43 (3): 207-14. b) Taras, T.L., Wurz, G,T., DeGregorio, M.W. *In vitro and in vivo biologic effects of ospemifene (FC-1271a) in breast cancer.* J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 2001, 77(4-5): 271-9.
- 54. Day, B.W., Magarian, R.A., Jain, P.T., Pento, J.T., Mousissian, G.K., Meyer, K.L. *Synthesis and biological evaluation of a series of 1,1-dichloro-2,2,3-triarylcyclopropanes as pure antiestrogens.* J Med Chem 1991, 34: 842-51.
- 55. Hossain, M.B., van der Helm, D., Schmitz, F.J. et al. *Molecular structures and conformational studies of triarylcyclo-propyl and related nonsteroidal antiestrogens.* J Med Chem 1994, 37: 1670-83.
- 56. Lednicer, D., Babcock, J.C., Lyster, S.C., Stucki, J.C., Duncan, G.W. *Derivatives of 2,3-diphenylindenes as antifertility agents*. Chem Ind 1961, 2098-9.
- 57. Lednicer, D., Babcock, J.C., Marlatt, P.E., Lyster, S.C., Duncan, G.W. *Mammalian antifertility agents. 1. Derivatives of 2,3-diphenylindenes.* J Med Chem 1965, 8: 52-7.
- 58. Duncan, G.W., Stucki, J.C., Lyster, S.C., Lednicer, D. *An orally effective mammalian antifertility agents.* Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1962, 109: 163-6.
- 59. Morris, J.M., van Wagenen, G., McCann, T., Jacob, D. Compounds interfering with ovum implantation and development. II. Synthetic estrogens and antiestrogens. Fertil Steril 1967, 18(1): 18-34.

- 60. Malik, M.S., Rastogi, S.N. *Studies in antifertility agents: Part XXXV Synthesis of 1,2-trans-1-[p-(β-pyrrolidinoethoxy) phenyl]*2-phenyl-5-methoxyindane. Ind J Chem 1981, 20B: 174-5.
- 61. Malik, M.S., Rastogi, S.N., Singh, M.M., Sreenivasulu, S., Agnihotri, A., Kalra, V., Kamboj, V.P. *Antifertility agents 45. Synthesis and activity of 1,2-cis-1-(p-(β-pyrrolidino ethoxy) phenyl)-2-phenyl-5-methoxyindane.* Eur J Med Chem 1989, 24: 193-7.
- 62. Bencze, W.L., Carney, R.W.J., Barsky, L.I., Renzi, A.A., Dorfman, L., De Stevens, G. *Synthetic estrogens and implantation inhibitors*. Experientia 1965, 21: 261.
- 63. Lednicer, D., Babcock, J.C., Lyster, S.C., Duncan, G.W. *Derivatives of 1,2-diphenyl-3,4-dihydronaphthalene as antifertility agents.* Chem Ind 1963, 408-9.
- 64. Duncan, G.W., Lyster, S.C., Clark, J.J. Lednicer, D. *Antifertility activities of two diphenyl-dihydronaphthalene derivatives.* Proc Soc Exp Biol Med 1963, 112: 439-42.
- 65. Lednicer, D., Lyster, S.C., Duncan, G.W. Mammalian antifertility agents. IV. Basic 3,4-dihydronaphthalenes and 1,2,3,4-tetrahydro-1-naphthols. J Med Chem 1967, 10: 78-84.
- 66. a) Cameron, K.O., Jardine, P.A. DaSilva., Rosati, R.L. (Pfizer, Inc.). *Estrogen agonists/antagonists*. WO 9621656. b) Rosati, R.L., Jardine, P.D.S., Cameron, K.O. et al. *Discovery and preclinical pharmacology of novel, potent, nonsteroidal estrogen receptor agonist/antagonist, CP-336156, a diaryltetrahydronaphthalene*. J Med Chem 1998, 41: 2928-31.
- 67. Ke, H.Z., Paralkar, V.M., Grasser, W.A. et al. *Effects of CP-336,156, a new, nonsteroidal estrogen agonist/antagonist, on bone, serum cholesterol, uterus and body composition in rat models.* Endocrinology 1998, 139: 2068-76.
- 68. a) Sorbera, L.A., Leeson, P.A., Castañer, J. *CP-336,156*. Drugs Fut 1998, 23(10): 1066-70. b) Ke, H.Z., Qi, H., Chidsey-Frink, K.L., Crawford, D.T., Thompson, D.D.J. *Lasofoxifene (CP-336,156) protects against the age-related changes in bone mass, bone strength, and total serum cholesterol in intact aged male rats.* Bone Miner Res 2001, 16(4): 765-73.
- 69. Malik, M.S., Rastogi, S.N. Studies on antifertility agents: Part XLII Synthesis and antifertility study of 6-methoxy-3-phenyl-1-[p-(β-pyrrolidinoethoxy) phenyl] tetralin. Ind J Chem 1984, 23B: 834-8
- 70. Srivastava, N., Singh, M.M., Ray, S. *A process for the synthesis of secondary amino alkoxy derivatives of substituted diaryl* 1,2,3,4-tetrahydronaphthyl methane. Patent no. 232/DEL/98, 28.1.1998.
- 71. Srivastava, N., Singh, M.M., Ray, S. A process for the preparation of tertiary amino alkoxy derivatives of substituted diaryl 1,2,3,4-tetrahydronaphthyl methane as fertility regulating agents and their salts. Patent no. 234/DEL/98, 28.1.1998.
- 72. Sung-Hoon, K., Katzenellenbogen, J.A. *Triarylethylene* bisphenols with a novel cycle are ligands for the estrogen receptor. Bioorg Med Chem 2000, 8: 785-93.
- 73. McCague, R., Leclercq, G., Jordan, V.C. Nonisomerizable analogues of (Z)- and (E)-4-hydroxy tamoxifen. Synthesis and endocrinological properties of substituted diphenylbenzocycloheptenes. J Med Chem 1988, 31: 1285-90.
- 74. Sangwan, N.K., Prasad, M., Rastogi, S.N., Jehan, Q., Setty, B.S. *Antifertility agents: Part XLVI Synthesis and activity of 1,2-*

- trans-1-[p-(β-pyrrolidinoethoxy) phenyl]-2-phenyl-7-methoxybenzosuberan. Ind J Chem 1986, 25B: 832-7.
- 75. Iyer, R.N., Gopalchari, R. Studies in potential antifertility agents: Part II Synthesis of some derivatives of indoles and related compounds Ind J Chem. 1966, 4: 520-3.
- 76. Landquist, J.K., Marsden, C.J. *Tertiary aminoalkyl derivatives of 2,3-diphenyl indole*. Chem Ind 1966, 1032-3.
- 77. Grover, P.K., Chawla, H.P.S., Anand, N., Kamboj, V.P., Kar, A.B. *New antifertility agents. 2,3-Diphenyl-benzofurans.* J Med Chem 1965, 8: 720-1.
- 78. Chawla, H.P.S., Grover, P.K., Anand, N., Kamboj, V.P., Kar, A.B. *Antifertility agents. IV. 2,3-Diphenylbenzo-and 5,6-poly-methylenebenzofurans, 1,2-diphenylnaphthofurans and some related compounds.* J Med Chem 1970, 13: 54-9.
- 79. Gupta, R.C., Srivastava, S.C., Anand, N. *Studies on antifer-tility agents: Part XVIII 2,3-Diarylphenanthrofurans and some related compounds.* Ind J Chem 1977, 15b: 91-2.
- 80. Lednicer, D., Lyster, S.G., Duncan, G.W. *Mammalian antifertility agents. II. Basic ethers of 3,4-diphenyl coumarins.* J Med Chem 1965, 8(5): 725-6.
- 81. Anand, N., Ray, S. Centchroman A postcoital contraceptive agent. Ind J Exp Biol 1977, 15: 1142-3.
- 82. Salman, M., Arora, P.K., Ray, S., Srimal, R.C. *3,4-Diaryl-coumarins, chromenes and chromans, as novel antiinflammatory agents.* Ind J Pharm Sci 1987, 49: 43-7.
- 83. Ray, S., Singh, M.M., Agarwal, A.K., Kamboj, V.P. Enhanced antifertility activity of non-steroidal molecules with 3-n-butyl-amino-2-hydroxy propyloxy side chain. Contraception 1987, 35: 283-7.
- 84. Carney, R.W.J., Bencze, W.L., Wojtkunski, J., Renzi, A.A., Dorfman, L., DeStevens, G. *Derivatives of 3,4-diphenylchromans as estrogens and implantation inhibitors.* J Med Chem 1966, 9: 516-20.
- 85. Ray, S., Grover, P.K., Kamboj, V.P., Setty, B.S., Kar, A.B., Anand, N. *Antifertility agents. 12. Structure-activity relationship of 3,4-diphenylchromenes and chromans.* J Med Chem 1976, 19: 276-9.
- 86. Kole, P.L., Ray, S., Anand, N. Studies in antifertility agents. Part XX: 2,3-Cis-3,4-cis- and 2,3-trans-3,4-trans-2-methyl-3-phenyl-4-[4-(2-pyrrolidinoethoxy)] phenyl-4-7-methoxychroman. Ind J Chem 1978, 16B: 722-3.
- 87. Ray, S., Grover, P.K., Anand, N. *A new synthesis of cis- and trans- 3-phenyl-4-[4-(2-pyrrolidinoethoxy)] phenyl 7-methoxy-chromans.* Ind J Chem 1971, 9: 727-8.
- 88. Durani, S., Agarwal, A.K., Saxena, R., Setty, B.S., Gupta, R.C. Kole, P.L., Ray, S., Anand, N. *Seco-oestradiols and some non-steroidal oestroges: Structural correlates of oestrogenic action.* J Steroid Biochem 1979, 11: 67-77.
- 89. Ray, S., Tandon, A., Dwivedi, I., Wilson, S.R., O' Neil, J.P., Katzenellenbogen, J.A. *An X-ray crystallographic study of the non-stroidal contraceptive agent centchroman.* J Med Chem 1994, 37: 696-700.
- 90. Prasad, S. *Centchroman: A novel drug for DUB.* J Obstet Gynecol India 2000, 50: 77-9.

- 91. Subramanium, U., Gupte, S.A., Gupte, A.S. *Centchroman in AUB*. Proc 43rd ALL India Cong Obstet Gynecol (Dec 26-30, Lucknow) 1999, 28.
- 92. a) Bain, S.D., Celino, D.L., Baily, M.C., Strachan, M.J., Piggott, J.R., Labroo, V.M. *Centchroman, a nonsteroidal antie-strogen, is a bone-specific estrogen agonist in the ovariec-tomized rat.* Calcif Tissue Int 1995, 54: 338. b) Hall, T.J., Nyugen, H., Schaueblin, M., Fournier, B. *The bone-specific estrogen centchroman inhibits osteoclastic bone resorption in vitro.* Biochem Biophys Res Commun 1995, 216: 662-8.
- 93. Bain, S.D., Grennspan, D., Kurman, R., Shalmi, M., Guldhammer, B., Korsgaard, N. Levormeloxifene, a nonsteroidal, partial estrogen agonist, prevents bone loss, reduces serum cholesterol and exerts a nonproliferative action on uterine tissue in the ovariectomized rat. J Bone Miner Res 1997, 12(Suppl. 1): Abst F484.
- 94. Nowak, J., Festersen, U., Andersen, A., Christensen, N.D. Effect of levormeloxifene, a partial estrogen receptor agonist, on serum cholesterol, osteocalcin and bone in the ovariectomized rat. J Bone Miner Res 1997, 12(Suppl. 1): Abst F483.
- 95. Nowak, J., Sjogren, I., Festersen, U., Christensen, N.D. Effect of levormeloxifene, a partial estrogen receptor agonist, on body weight and food conversion efficacy, and uterus in the ovariectomized rat. J Bone Miner Res 1997, 12(Suppl. 1): Abst F482.
- 96. Sato, M., Grese, T.A., Dodge, J.A., Bryant, H.U., Turner, C.H. *Emerging therapies for the prevention or treatment of post-menopausal osteoporosis.* J Med Chem 1999, 42: 1-24.
- 97. Bjarnason, K., Skrumsager, B.K., Kiehr, B., Pederson, P.C. Levormeloxifene, a new partial estrogen receptor agonist, demonstrates antiresorptive and antiatherogenic properties in post-menopausal women. J Bone Miner Res 1997, 12(Suppl. 1): Abst F479.
- 98. Novo Nordisk discontinues development of osteoporosis drug. DailyDrugNews.com (Daily Essentials) 1998, September 28.
- 99. a) Jacobsen, P., Treppendahl, S., Bury, P.S., Kanstrup, A., Christiansen, L.B. *Novel (-) enantiomers of cis-3,4-chroman prevention or treatment of estrogen related diseases.* WO 9818771. b) Bury, P.S., Christiansen, L.B., Jacobsen, P. et al. *Synthesis and pharmacological evaluation of novel cis-3,4-diaryl-hydroxy-chromanes as high affinity partial agonists for the estrogen receptor.* Bioorg Med Chem 2002, 10(1): 125-45.
- 100. Ray, S., Grover, P.K., Anand, N. Antifertility agents: Part V-Synthesis of 2,2-dimethyl-3,4-diphenyl-5,6-benzochromenes and 1,1-dimethyl-2,3-diphenylphenalines. Ind J Chem 1970, 8: 961-3.
- 101. Pruitt, V.L., Berlin, K.D., Hirsch, K.S. *Synthesis of some 3,4-dihydro-2H-1-benzothiopyran-4-ols*. Org Prep Proc Int 1990, 22(2): 235-44.
- 102. Crenshaw, R.R., Witt, De. Substituted 3,4-dihydro-3-phenyl-4-hydroxy-4-{[(amino) alkoxy (or alkylthio)] phenyl} isothiochroman. US 3332956.
- 103. Iyer, R.N., Gopalchari, R. Studies in potential antifertility agents: Part III: Synthesis of basic ethers from phenolic 2,3-diphenylacrylophenone and related compounds. Ind J Pharm 1969, 31: 49-54.

- 104. Gopalchari, R., Iyer, R.N., Kamboj, V.P., Kar, A.B. *Antifertility agents: Part V: 3-Alkyl-2,3-diphenyl propiophenones*. Contraception 1970, 2(3): 199-205.
- 105. Mehrotra, P.K., Karkun, J.N. Estrogenic and antiestrogenic properties of E-492, nonsteroidal compound. Ind J Exp Biol 1975, 13(1): 69-70.
- 106. Gopalchari, R., Iyer, R.N., Kamboj, V.P., Kar, A.B. *Antifertility agents: 1,2,3- Triphenylpropenes. VI.* Ind J Exp Biol 1971, 9(1): 104-5.
- 107. Meegan, M.J., Hughes, R.B., Lloyd, D.G., Williams, D.C., Zisterer, D.M. *Flexible estrogen receptor modulators: Design, synthesis, and antagonistic effects in human MCF-7 breast cancer cells.* J Med Chem 2001, 44: 1072-84.
- 108. Jones, C.D., Suarez, T., Massey, E.H., Black, L.J., Tinsley, F.C. Synthesis and antiestrogenic activity of [3,4-dihydro-2-(4-methoxyphenyl)-1-naphthalenyl] [4-[2-(1-pyrrolidinyl)ethoxy]-phenyl] methanone, methanesulfonic acid salt. J Med Chem 1979, 22: 962-6.
- 109. Black, L.J., Jones, C.D., Falcone, J.F. *Antagonism of estro-gen action with a new benzothiophene derived antiestrogen*. Life Sci 1983, 32: 1031-6.
- 110. Black, L.J., Goode, R.L. *Uterine bioassay of tamoxifen, trioxifene and a new estrogen antagonist (LY 117018) in rats and mice.* Life Sci 1980, 26: 1453-8.
- 111. Wakeling, A.E., Valcaccia, B. *Antiestrogenic and antitumour activities of a series of nonsteroidal antiestrogens*. J Endocrinol 1983, 99: 455-64.
- 112. a) Palkowitz, A.D., Thrasher, K.J. (Eli Lilly and Company). Benzothiophene compounds, intermediate and methods. EP 0729956. b) Palkowitz, A.D., Glasebrook, A.L., Thrasher, K.J. et al. Discovery and synthesis of [6-hydroxy-3-[4-[2-(1-piperidinyl)-ethoxy] phenoxy]-2-(4-hydroxyphenyl)] benzo [b] thiophene: A novel, highly potent, selective estrogen receptor modulator. J Med Chem 1997, 40(10): 1407-16.
- 113. Rabasseda, X., Leeson, P.A., Castañer, J. *Arzoxifene hydrochloride*. Drugs Fut 1999, 24(6): 599-604.
- 114. Hudis, C., Buzdas, A., Munster, P. et al. *Preliminary results of a phase I study of a third generation selective estrogen receptor modulator (SERM 3, LY353381. HCI) in refractory, metastatic breast cancer.* Cancer Invest 1999, 17(Suppl. 1): Abst 43.
- 115. Sharma, A.P., Saeed, A., Durani, S., Kapil, R.S. *Structure-activity relationship of antiestrogens. Phenolic analogues of 2,3-diaryl-2H-1-benzopyrans*. J Med Chem 1990, 33(12): 3222-9.
- 116. Sharma, A.P., Saeed, A., Durani, S., Kapil, R.S. *Structure-activity relationship of antiestrogens. Effect of the side chain and its position on the activity of 2,3-diaryl-2H-1-benzopyrans.* J Med Chem 1990, 33(12): 3216-21.
- 117. Saeed, A., Sharma, A.P., Durani, N., Jain, R., Durani, S., Kapil, R.S. *Structure-activity relationship of antiestrogens. Studies on 2,3-diaryl-1-benzopyrans.* J Med Chem 1990, 33(12): 3210-6.
- 118. Bryant, H.U., Grese, T.A. (Eli Lilly and Company). *Methods for inhibiting bone loss using pyrolidine and piperidine substituted benzopyrans.* US 5407947.
- 119. Hajela, K., Pandey, J., Dwivedi, A., Dhar, J.D., Sarkhel, S., Maulik, P.R., Velumurugan, D. *Resolution, molecular structure*

and biological activities of the d- and l-enantiomers of potent antiimplantation agent, dl-2-[4-(2-piperidinoethoxy) phenyl]-3phenyl-2H-1-benzopyran. Bioorg Med Chem 1999, 7: 2083-90.

- 120. a) Labrie, F., Merand, Y. (Endorecherche Inc.). Sex steroid activity inhibitors. WO 9310741. b) Labrie, F., Merand, Y., Gauthier, S. (Endorecherce Inc.). Benzopyran-containing compound for their use. WO 9626201.
- 121. Martel, C., Picard, S., Richard, V., Belanger, A., Labrie, C., Labrie, F. *Prevention of bone loss by EM-800 and raloxifene in the ovariectomized rat.* J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 2000, 74: 45-56.
- 122. Tremblay, A., Tremblay, G.B., Labrie, C., Labrie, F., Giguére, V. *EM-800, a novel antiestrogen, acts as a pure antagonist of the transcriptional functions of estrogen receptors*  $\alpha$  *and*  $\beta$ . Endocrinology 1998, 139(1): 111-8.
- 123. a) Dikshit, D.K., Munshi, K.L., Kapil, R.S., Kamboj, V.P., Anand, N. *Antifertility agents: Part IX Synthesis of 2,3,4-triphenylfurans and 2,3,4-triphenyl-5- methylfurans.* Ind J Chem 1974, 12: 1144-6. b) Munshi, K.L., Dikshit, D.K., Kapil, R.S., Anand, N. *Synthesis of 2,3-trans-3,4-cis-and 2,3-trans-3,4-trans-2,3,4-triphenyltetrahydrofurans.* Ind J Chem 1974, 12: 336-43.
- 124. Mortensen, D.S., Rodriguez, A.L., Sun, J., Katzenellenbogen, B.S., Katzenellenbogen, J.A. Furans with basic side chains: Synthesis and biological evaluation of a novel series of antagonists with selectivity for estrogen receptor  $\alpha$ . Bioorg Med Chem Lett 2001, 11: 2521-4.
- 125. Ray, S., Rastogi, R., Kumar, A. *Current status of estrogen receptor.* Prog Drug Res (In press).
- 126. Dardes, R.C., Jordan, V.C. *Novel agents to modulate estrogen actions.* Brit Med Bull 2000, 56: 773-86.
- 127. Levenson, A.S., Mac Gregor Schafer, J.I., Bentrem, D.J., Pease, K.M., Jordan, V.C. Control of the estrogen-like actions of the tamoxifen-estrogen receptor complex by the surface amino acid at position 351. J Steroid Biochem Mol Biol 2001, 76: 61-70.
- 128. Shian, A.K., Barstad, D., Loria, P.M., Cheng, L., Kushner, P.J., Agard, D.A., Greene, G.L. *The structural basis of estrogen receptor/coactivator recognition and the antagonism of this interaction by tamoxifen.* Cell 1998, 95: 927-37.
- 129. Brzozowski, A.M., Pike, A.C.W., Dauter, Z. et al. *Molecular basis of agonism and antagonism in the oestrogen receptor.* Nature 1997, 389: 753-8.
- 130. Clark, J.H., Markaverich, B.M. *The agonistic-antagonistic properties of clomiphene: A review.* Pharmacol Ther 1981, 15(3): 467-519.
- 131. Mehrotra, P.K., Karkun, J.N. Studies on physiology and biochemistry of female genital tract: Response of uterus, cervix and vagina of albino rats to cis- and trans clomiphene in the presence or absence of estrogen. Ind J Exp Biol 1973, 11: 7-14.
- 132. Emmens, C.W. *Oestrogenic, anti-oestrogenic and antifer-tility activities of various compounds.* J Reprod Fertil 1965, 2: 277-83.
- 133. Roy, S., Mahesh, V.B., Greenblatt, R.B. *Effects of clomiphene on the physiology of reproduction in the rat. I. Changes in the hypophyseal-gonadal axis.* Acta Endocr 1964, 47: 645-56.

134. Watnick, A.S., Neri, R.O. *Biological properties of three ovulation inducers, stilboestrol, clomiphene and F 6066.* Acta Endocr 1968, 59: 611-21.

- 135. Taubert, H.-D., Schwantje, R., May, E. *Induction of ovulation with clomiphene and related agents in the pseudo pregnant rat.* Acta Endocr 1969, 60(Suppl. 138): 202.
- 136. Ruenitz, P.C. Rabbit liver microsomal metabolism of enclomiphene. Drug Metab Dispos 1981, 9(5): 456-60.
- 137. Courtney, K.D., Valerio, D.A. *Teratology in the macaca mulatta*. Teratology 1968, 1(2): 163-72.
- 138. a) Greenblatt, R.B. *Chemical induction of ovulation.* Fertil Steril 1961, 12: 402-4. b) Goldstein, S.R., Siddhanti, S., Ciaccia, A.V., Plouffe, L. Jr. *A pharmaco logical review of selective oestrogen receptor modulators.* Hum Reprod Update 2000, 6(3): 212-24.
- 139. a) Tavaniotou, A., Albano, C., Smitz, J., Devroey, P. Effect of clomiphene citrate on follicular and luteal phase luteinizing hormone concentrations in in vitro fertilization cycles stimulated with gonadotropins and gonadotropin-releasing hormone antagonist. Fertil Steril 2002, 77(4): 733-7. b) Fisher, S.A., Reid, R.L., Van Vugt, D.A., Casper, R.F. A randomized double-blind comparison of the effects of clomiphene citrate and the aromatase inhibitor letrozole on ovulatory function in normal women. Fertil Steril 2002, 78(2): 280-5.
- 140. Kamboj, V.P., Ray, S., Dhawan, B.N. *Centchroman*. Drugs Today 1992, 28: 227-32.
- 141. Singh, M.M. Centchroman, a selective estrogen receptor modulator, as a contraceptive and for the management of hormone related clinical disorders. Med Res Rev 2001, 21: 302-47.
- 142. Bolger, J.W. (3M Pharmaceuticals). *Process for preparation of substituted 3,4-(diphenyl) chromans.* US 3822287.
- 143. Salman, M., Ray, S., Anand, N., Agarwal, A.K., Singh, M.M., Setty, S.S., Kamboj, V.P., Studies in antifertility agents. 50. Stereoselective binding of d- and l-centchromans to estrogen receptors and their antifertility activity. J Med Chem 1986, 29(9): 1801-3.
- 144. Ray, S., Sarkhel, S., Maulik, P.R., Lobkovsky, E., Clardy, J. *Crystal and molecular structure of 7-methoxy-2,2-dimethyl-3-phenyl-4-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-2H-benzopyran.* Acta Cryst 1998, C54: 134-6.
- 145. Kamboj, V.P., Setty, B.S., Chandra, H., Roy, S.K., Kar, A.B. *Biological profile of centchroman A new post coital contraceptive*. Ind J Exp Biol 1977, 15(12): 1144-50.
- 146. Dhawan, B.N., Srimal, R.C. Anti-inflammatory and some other pharmacological effects of 3,4-trans-2,2-dimethyl-3-phenyl-4-[p-( $\beta$ -pyrrolidinoethoxy)-phenyl]-7-methoxy-chroman (centchroman). Br J Pharmacol 1973, 49: 64-73.
- 147. Chak, I.M., Dua, P.R., Kar, K., Srimal, R.C., Dhawan, B.N. *Acute toxicity and pharmacology of centchroman.* Ind J Exp Biol 1977, 15(12): 1159-61.
- 148. Nigam, P.K., Malaviya, B., Chowdhury, S.R., Kamboj, V.P., Chandra, H. *Effect of long term centchroman treatment on plasma steroid and peptide hormones in female rhesus monkeys.* Contraception 1985, 32(3): 283-300.
- 149. Vaidya, R.A., Joshi, V.M., Maherji, P., Rege, N.R., Betrabet, S., Joshi, L.R., Sheth, A.R., Devi, P.K. *Activity profile of centchro-*

- man in healthy female volunteers. Ind J Exp Biol 1977, 15(12): 1173-6.
- 150. Singh, M.M., Bhalla, V., Wadhwa, V., Kamboj, V.P. *Effect of centchroman on tubal transport and embryonic development in rats.* J Reprod Fertil 1986, 76: 317-24.
- 151. Singh, M.M., Wadhwa, V., Sethi, N., Kamboj, V.P. *Viability and development of "tube-locked" mouse embyos*. J Reprod Fertil 1983, 68: 165-70.
- 152. Singh, M.M., Kamboj, V.P. Effect of centchroman on preimplantation embryonic development and tubal transport in mice. Biol Reprod 1981, 25: 171-80.
- 153. Ratna, S., Roy, S.K., Ray, S., Kole, P.L., Salman, M., Madhusudan, K.P., Sircar, K.P., Anand, N. *Centchroman: In vitro metabolism by rat liver homogenate*. Drug Dev Res 1986, 7(2): 173-8.
- 154. Kole, P.L., Ray, S. *Synthesis of trans-2,2-dimethyl-3-phenyl-4(p-\beta-pyrrolidinoethoxy) phenyl-7-methoxy-[2-<sup>14</sup>C] chroman.* J Lab Comp Radiopharm 1979, 26(2): 373-5.
- 155. Ratna, S., Mishra, N.C., Ray, S., Roy, S.K. *Centchroman: Tissue distribution and excretion profile in albino rats after oral and intravenous administration.* J Basic Appl Biomed 1994, 2(3): 31-6
- 156. Paliwal, J.K., Gupta, R.C., Grover, P.K., Asthana, O.P., Srivastava, J.S., Nityanand, S. *High-performance liquid chromatographic (HPLC) determination of centchroman in human serum and application to single-dose pharmacokinetics.* Pharm Res 1989, 6(12): 1048-51.
- 157. Mukerjee, S.S., Sethi, N., Srivastava, G.N., Roy, A.K., Nityanand, S., Mukherjee, S.K. *Chronic toxicity studies of centchroman in rats and rhesus monkeys.* Ind J Exp Biol 1977, 15: 1162-6.
- 158. Mukhopadhyay, A., Gupta, S., Ray, S., Giri, A.K. Anticlastogenic effects of centchroman and its enantiomers in Swiss albino mice. I. Acute study and their comparison with tamoxifen. Cancer Lett 1999, 144: 137-43.
- 159. Gupta, S., Mukhopadhyay, A., Ray, S., Giri, A.K. Comparative antimutagenic effects of d- and I-centchroman and their comparison with tamoxifen in salmonella assay. Mutation Res 1999, 445: 1-8.
- 160. Giri, A.K., Mukhopadhyay, A., Sun, J., Hsie, A.W., Ray, S. *Antimutagenic effects of centchroman A contraceptive and a candidate drug for breast cancer in multiple mutational assays.* Mutagenesis 1999, 14(6): 613-9.
- 161. Mukhopadhyay, A., Ray, S., Giri, A.K. *Anticlastogenic effects of d- and l- centchroman in Swiss albino mice. 2. Subcute study in vivo and comparison with tamoxifen.* Cytobios 2001, 106(412): 77-86.
- 162. Paliwal, J.K., Grover, P.K., Asthana, O.P., Nityanand, S., Gupta, R.C. *Excretion of centchroman in breast milk*. Br J Clin Pharmacol 1994, 38: 485-6.
- 163. Bedford, G.R., Richardson, D.N. *Preparation and identification of cis and trans isomers of a substituted triarylethylene.* Nature 1966, 212: 733-4.
- 164. Robertson, D.W., Katzenellenbogen, J.A., Long, D.J., Rorke, E.A., Katzenellenbogen, B.S.J. *Tamoxifen antiestrogens.* A comparison of the activity, pharmacokinetics, and metabolic

- activation of the cis and trans isomers of tamoxifen. Steroid Biochem 1982, 16: 1-13.
- 165. Fromson, J.M., Pearson, S., Bramah, S. *The metabolism of tamoxifen (ICI 46, 474). Part I: In laboratory animals.* Xenobiotica 1973, 3: 693-709.
- 166. Wilking, N., Appelgren, L.-E., Carlströem, K., Nordgren, T., Theve, T. *The distribution and metabolism of* <sup>14</sup>*C-labelled tamoxifen in spayed female mice*. Rev Endocr-Relat Cancer 1982, 9(Suppl.): 233-9.
- 167. Wilking, N., Appelgren, L.-E., Carlströem, K., Pousette, Å., Theve, N.O. *The distribution and metabolism of* <sup>14</sup>*C-labelled tamoxifen in spayed female mice*. Acta Pharmacol Toxicol 1982, 50: 161-8.
- 168. Fromson, J.M., Pearson, S., Bramah, S. *The metabolism of tamoxifen (ICI 46, 474). Part I: In laboratory animals.* Xenobiotica 1973, 3: 711-4.
- 169. Adam, H.K., Douglas, E.J., Kemp, J.V. *The metabolism of tamoxifen in humans*. Biochem Pharmacol 1979, 27: 145-7.
- 170. Adam, H.K., Patterson, J.S., Kemp, J.V. Studies on the metabolism and pharmacokinetics of tamoxifen in normal volunteers. Cancer Treat Rep 1980, 64: 761-4.
- 171. Kemp, J.V., Adam, H.K., Wakeling, A.E., Slater, R. *Identification and biological activity of tamoxifen metabolites in human serum.* Biochem Pharmacol 1983, 32(13): 2045-52.
- 172. Foster, A.B., Griggs, L.J., Jarman, M., van Maanen, M.S., Schulten, H.-R. *Metabolism of tamoxifen by rat liver microsomes: Formation of the oxide a new metabolite*. Biochem Pharmacol 1980, 29: 1977-9.
- 173. Reunitz, P.C., Bagley, J.R., Pape, C.W. Some chemical and biochemical aspects of liver microsomal metabolism of tamoxifen. Drug Metab Dispos 1984, 12: 478-83.
- 174. McCague, R., Seago, A. Aspects of metabolism of tamoxifen by rat liver microsomes. Biochem Pharmacol 1986, 35: 827-34.
- 175. Lyman, S.D., Jordan, V.C. In: Metabolism of Nonsteroidal Antiestrogens in Estrogen/Antiestrogen Action and Breast Cancer Therapy. Jordan, V.C. (Ed.). University of Wisconsin Press: Madison 1986, 191-219.
- 176. Mani, C., Gelboin, H.V., Park, S.S., Pierce, R., Parkinson, A., Kupfer, D. *Metabolism of the antimammary cancer antiestrogenic agent tamoxifen. I. Cytochrome P-450-catalyzed N-demethylation and 4-hydroxylation.* Drug Metab Dispos 1993, 21: 645-56.
- 177. Lim, C.K., Yuan, Z.-X., Lamb, J.H., White, I.N.H., De Matteis, F., Smith, L.L. *A comparative study of tamoxifen metabolism in female rat, mouse and human liver microsomes.* Carcinogenesis 1994, 15: 589-93.
- 178. Phillips, D.H., Carmichael, P.L., Hewer, A., Cole, K.J., Poon, G.K.  $\alpha$ -Hydroxytamoxifen a metabolite of tamoxifen with exceptionally high DNA-binding activity in rat hepatocytes. Cancer Res 1994, 54: 5518-22.
- 179. Poon, G.K., Chui, Y.C., McCague, R., Lonning, P.E., Feng, R., Rowlands, M.G., Jarman, M. *Analysis of phase I and phase II metabolites of tamoxifen in breast cancer patients.* Drug Metab Dispos 1993, 21: 1119-24.

- 180. Poon, G.K., Walter, B., Lonning, P.E., Holton, M.N., McCague, R. *Identification of tamoxifen metabolites in human Hep G2 cell line human liver homogenate and patients on long-term therapy for breast cancer.* Drug Metab Dispos 1995, 23: 377-82.
- 181. Dorssers, L.C.J., van der Flier, S., Brinkman, A. et al. *Tamoxifen resistance in breast cancer.* Drugs 2001, 61(12): 1721-33.
- 182. Cole, M.P., Jones, C.T., Todd, J.D. *A new anti-oestrogenic agent in late breast cancer. An early clinical appraisal of ICI 46474*. Br J Cancer 1971, 25: 270-5.
- 183. Fisher, B., Costantino, J.P., Wickerham, D.L. et al. *Tamoxifen for prevention of breast cancer: Report of the National Surgical Adjuvant Breast and Bowel Project P-1 study.* J Natl Cancer Inst 1998, 90: 1371-88.
- 184. Killackey, M.A., Hakes, T.B., Pierce, V.K. *Endometrial ade-nocarcinoma in breast cancer patients receiving antiestrogens*. Cancer Treat Rep 1985, 69: 237-8.
- 185. Raghow, S., Hooshdaran, M.Z., Katiyar, S., Steiner, Ms. *Toremifene prevents prostate cancer in the transgenic adeno-carcinoma of mouse prostate model.* Cancer Res 2002, 62(5): 1370-6.
- 186. Valavaara, R., Pyrhönen, S., Heikkinen, M. et al. *Safety and efficacy of toremifene in breast cancer patients. A phase II study.* J Steroid Biochem 1990, 36: 229-31.
- 187. Gunderson, S. *Toremifene, a new antiestrogenic compound in the treatment of metastatic mammary cancer. A phase II study.* J Steroid Biochem 1990, 36: 233-4.
- 188. Hietanen, T., Baltina, D., Johansson, R. et al. *High dose toremifene (240 mg daily) is effective as first line hormonal treatment in advanced breast cancer. An ongoing phase II multicenter Finnish-Latvian cooperative study.* Breast Cancer Res Treat 1990, 16(Suppl.): S37-S40.
- 189. Modig, H., Borgstrom, S., Nilsson, I., Westman, G. *Phase II clinical study of toremifene in patients with metastatic breast cancer. Preliminary communication.* J Steroid Biochem 1990, 36: 235-6.
- 190. a) Hayes, D.F., Van Zyl, J.A., Hacking, A. et al. Randomized comparison of tamoxifen and two separate doses of toremifene in postmenopausal patients with metastatic breast cancer. J Clin Oncol 1995, 13: 2556-66. b) Pyrhonen, S., Valavaara, R., Modig, H. et al. Comparison of toremifene and tamoxifen in postmenopausal patients with advanced breast cancer: A randomized double-blind, the 'Nordic' phase III study. Br J Cancer 1997, 76: 270-7.

- 191. Jones, C.D. (Eli Lilly and Company). *Antiestrogenic and antiandrugenic benzothiophene*. US 4418068.
- 192. Delmas, P.D., Bjarnason, N.H., Mitlak, B.H. et al. *Effects of raloxifene on bone mineral density, serum cholesterol concentrations, and uterine endometrium in postmenopausal women.* N Engl J Med 1997, 337: 1641-7.
- 193. Saitta, A., Morabito, N., Frisina, N. et al. *Cardiovascular effects of raloxifene hydrochloride*. Cardiovasc Drug Rev 2001, 19(1): 57-74.
- 194. Wenger, N.K. Cardiovascular effects of raloxifene: The potential for cardiovascular protection in women. Diabetes Obesity Metab 2002, 4: 166-76.
- 195. Sismondi, P., Biglia, N., Roagna, R., Ponzone, R., Ambroggio, S., Sgro, L., Cozzarella, M. How to manage the menopause following therapy for breast cancer. Is raloxifene a safe alternative? Eur J Cancer 2000, Suppl. 4: S74-6.
- 196. Cohen, I.R., Sims, M.L., Robbins, M.R., Lakshmanan, M.C., Francis, P.C., Long, G.G. *The reversible effects of raloxifene on luteinizing hormone levels and ovarian morphology in mice.* Reprod Toxicity 2000, 14: 37-47.
- 197. Khovidhunkit, W., Shoback, D.M. Clinical effects of raloxifene hydrochloride in women. Ann Intern Med 1999, 130: 431-9.
- 198. Yang, N.N., Venngopalan, M., Hardikar, S. et al. *Identification of an estrogen response element activated by metabolites of 17beta-estradiol and raloxifene.* Science 1996, 273: 1222-5.
- 199. Gize, E.A., Venngopalan, M., Glasebrook, A.L. et al. Characterization of raloxifene binding and transactivation properties of the estrogen receptor- $\beta$  (ER $\alpha$ ). J Bone Miner Res 1997, Suppl. 12: S460.
- 200. Yang, N.N., Bryant, H.U., Hardikar, S. et al. Estrogen and raloxifene stimulate transforming growth factor- $\beta$  3 gene expression in rat bone: A potential mechanism for estrogen or raloxifene mediated bone maintenance. Endocrinology 1996, 137: 2075-84.
- 201. Raloxifene package insert. Eli Lilly and Company, 1997.
- 202. Pavo, I., Masanauskaite, D., Rojinskaya, L. et al. *Effects of raloxifene (RLX) vs placebo (PL) on bone mineral density (BMD) in postmenopausal women in the absence of calcium supplimentation.* J Bone Miner Res 1999, 14(Suppl. 1): 3410.
- 203. Barrett-Connor, E., Grady, D., Sashegyi, A. et al. *Raloxifene* and cardiovascular events in osteoporotic postmenopausal women. JAMA J Am Med Assoc 2002, 287(7): 847-57.